Conservation Commission

Minutes August 7, 2019 12:30 PM Town Hall 


FINAL
Present for the Conservation Commission and attending the meeting were:  Joan Malkin, Chairman, Pam Goff, Sandy Broyard, Russell Maloney, Doug West and Chuck Hodgkinson.  George Sourati, Chris Alley, Reid Silva, Damon and Luiza Vickers, Katie Harris,                 Carlos Montoya, Steve Yaffe, Mathew and Juliet Cestar, Bob Vila, Aaron Brown and              Bob Brown also attended.  Bob Hungerford, Candy Shweder and Chris Murphy did not attend.     
The meeting came to order at 12:33 PM.  
DISCUSSION CARLOS MONTOYA FOR MATHEW AND JULIET CESTAR;                11 Hill Land; AP 32-40:  Ms. Goff opened the discussion until the Chair arrived.  Upon arrival Ms. Malkin appointed alternate member Mr. West as a voting member for the day’s agenda.  The Commission welcomed the Cestar’s and thanked them for their quick response to the Enforcement Order and explained why an Enforcement Order was issued on April 3, 2019 for the un-permitted mowing of wetlands draining into a coastal pond (Stonewall Pond) and in the buffer zone of a perennial stream flowing into a coastal pond.  Ms. Malkin also explained some procedural errors were made when the fine was imposed.  Technically, the fine should be issued through the court rather than directly from the Commission.  She further explained we could reverse the fine and issue it properly through the court but, the outcome would not change.  The Cestar’s chose to leave things as they are without going through the court.  Ms. Malkin then summarized that in addition to a fine, the following remedial actions were specified for review at this meeting:  1. A remedial landscape plan using native species for the previously described mowed resource areas shall be prepared by a reputable wetland vegetation specialist for review at a scheduled site visit and today’s meeting.  This plan shall include a specific planting plan to restore the resource areas back to their original state – before being mowed.  2.  The edge of the original lawn areas shall be delineated with 2’X2’X2’ field stones and shown on the proposed re-landscaping site plan.  This includes the original lawn area on the west side of the house that abuts the perennial stream.  The intent is to delineate the mowing and no mowing areas of the site.
Mr. Montoya discussed the observations made at yesterday’s site visit and was glad the Commission chose to delay this response to see how well the area grows back on its own.  The Commission agreed the wetland vegetation has come back nicely.  Mr. Montoya proceeded to review a site plan hand-dated 8/7/19 and two narratives dated 8/2/19 that address the specific requirements outlined in the Enforcement Order.  Point # 1 was agreed and deemed in compliance.  Point # 2 proposed the installation of granite posts as staked at the site to delineate the limit of mowing.  This was also approved with the exception there shall be no mowing behind the posts during installation as outlined.  The coir logs shall be removed after the posts are installed.  Point # 3 regarding the disturbed area north of the house was also agreed and approved.  Point # 4 regarding water bars to divert water runoff down the driveway was approved.  It was also agreed to extend the lower bar about one foot into the grass slope on the south side to contain the water on the driveway during a downpour.  Point # 5 while not a part of the Order was approved to plant additional cedar trees as shown on the site plan for screening.  Point # 6 regarding the woodchip pathway to the water’s edge was approved with the condition that Mr. Montoya and the Conservation Agent (CA) consider an alternative to storing the kayaks on the walking path to the water.  The concern is the kayaks on the path might increase the path’s width beyond 5 feet and into the wetland.  Point # 7 regarding the management of Phragmites was discussed and is not a requirement of the Enforcement Order.  It was agreed that                Mr. Montoya should prepare a recommendation for water view and Phragmites management and filing the plan as a Notice of Intent.
Separately, the Commission discussed the path and slope mowing that has been done on the west (stream side) of the house.  It was agreed that the flat, top walking path shall continue to be mowed but, the sloped portion toward the stream shall only be mowed one time/year (in spring or fall) as might be needed to maintain it as a healthy vegetated buffer to the stream.  After broad discussion of this entire project and the proposed measures a motion was made to approve the recommendations as outlined and conditioned here in.  The motion was seconded and passed unanimously with five in favor.
NOI SE 12 – 845; REID SILVA FOR THOMAS AND AMY MACISAAC; 199 State Rd.; AP 33-117:  Ms. Malkin opened the public hearing at 12:57 PM.  Mr. Silva reviewed the site plan dated 7/11/19 to install a driveway, parking area, water well and water and septic lines within the 100-foot buffer zone of a Bordering Vegetated Wetland.  The closest activity is         68 feet from the wetland edge.  Mr. Silva discussed possible alternatives to the proposal for the driveway that would stop at the front of the house toward State Road.  This would also require the relocation of the garage and parking area.  Abutter Mr. Vila commented the building envelope for this property is limited and added the corner of the house that is 101 feet from the wetland will have temporary disturbance within the buffer zone for the foundation installation.  This corner area is inside the proposed driveway that is closer to the wetland edge.  He asked that a porous surface material be used in lieu of asphalt.  Mr. Vila further pointed out vegetation has been cleared toward his lot line (that is approximately 94 feet from the proposed garage).  He also pointed out the slope of the land and expressed concerns with erosion runoff during this project that will take about 1.5 years to complete.  The Commission agreed and asked Mr. Silva to respond.  Mr. Silva pointed out the construction area and buffer zones are already cleared meadows.  The structures are outside the buffer zones.  He added the house could have been sited closer to Quitsa Pond but, they wanted to keep it as far away from the pond as possible while having a view.  Mr. Silva agreed a roof water runoff system of dry wells could be added along with construction fencing and some hay bales with silt fencing that would define the limit of work and protect the downgrade slope toward the pond and wetlands throughout construction.  
After brief discussion on the alternatives and with no further public comment a motion was made to close the hearing at 1:16 PM.  The motion was seconded and unanimously approved.  A subsequent motion was made to approve the plan as presented with the following special conditions:  1. A revised site plan shall be provided before work begins showing the locations of construction fencing defining the limit of work; silt fencing to protect the resource areas and hay bales and silt fencing downgrade of the water well; and the dry well locations to collect roof water runoff.  2.  All fencing shall be kept in good condition throughout the entire construction and remain in place until the re-planted lawn is established.    3.  The Conservation Agent (CA) shall approve all installed site protection fencing before work begins.  4.  The driveway and parking area shall have a porous surface material.  The motion was seconded and with no further discussion passed with four in favor and one opposed (Ms. Malkin).
NOI SE 12 – 846; REID SILVA FOR OCEAN VIEW FARM ROAD ASSOCIATION; Ocean View Farm Rd. just past Redwing Lane; AP 19-40 (Ocean View Farm Rd.):           Ms. Malkin opened the public hearing at 1:20 PM.  Mr. Silva explained this is a stream crossing solution for an emergency repair that was authorized earlier in the year. He reviewed the two sheets of site plans dated 6/26/19 to repair/replace a culvert under Ocean View Farm Road that involves a stream crossing.  The activity will temporarily disturb approximately 100 sq. ft. of a Bordering Vegetated Wetland and alter approximately 300 sq. ft. within the first 100 feet of the Riverfront Area of a perennial, unnamed stream.  He added the plan follows the specific stream crossing guidelines outlined in the Wetland Protection Act which in this case call for a bridge over the stream instead of a culvert.  The plan allows for more stream flow as it acts as a bottomless culvert.  This is similar to the stream crossings he designed for the Cagney land and the Windy Gates stream crossing.

Neighbor Katie Harris said she lives downstream of the crossing and was concerned with dirt and erosion runoff during construction.  Mr. Silva said all debris will be immediately placed in dump trucks and removed from the site daily. Sand bags will be used upstream to contain the water flow in the pipe during construction.  The surface will return to the porous Reclaimed Asphalt Pavement (RAP) that is currently on the roadway. 
With no further public comment a motion was made to close the hearing at 1:30 PM.  The motion was seconded and unanimously approved.  A second motion was made to approve the plan as presented with the following conditions:   1.  All excavation spoils shall be removed from the site daily.  2.  No loose materials shall be stockpiled on the site.  The motion was seconded and passed unanimously with five in favor.
CONTINUED NOI SE 12 – 841; GEORGE SOURATI FOR SWB LIMITED PARTNERSHIP; 8 Greenhouse Lane; AP 33-30:  Ms. Malkin confirmed the four eligible voters present and re-opened the hearing at 1:32 PM.  Mr. Sourati reviewed a revised site plan dated 8/7/19 to add 125 cubic yards (not 170 yards as originally proposed) of additional beach nourishment of matching river rock at the base of the coastal bank to stabilize the erosion and protect the house that is 10 feet from the edge of the bank at the deck’s closest point.  Approximately 171 yards of the same nourishment was permitted in 2013.  The rocks will increase the beach elevation to 12 feet above mean high tide.  The additional rock will add approximately 2 feet in height for a distance of 136 feet and a variable width of 8 feet.  The added rock will end approximately 22 feet from the observed mean high tide mark.  Approximately 136 linear feet of Coastal Bank; 9,000 sq. ft. of Coastal Beaches and            11,000 sq. ft. of Land Subject to Coastal Storm Flowage will be impacted.  The eastern end of the additional rocks will end about 12 feet from the east lot line and continue to the western lot line.  A temporary 10-foot wide road from the parking area, down the bank to the beach for equipment access will be created.  All disturbed areas will be restored.  This is in response to continuing coastal bank erosion.

He also read a letter dated 7/18/19 from the owner stating “once the eroding bluff reaches six feet +/- from the house a plan will be presented to the Commission to prevent the house from collapsing over the cliff”.  The Commission commented that a plan for managed retreat to protect the bluff and resource area is what they expect—rather than a plan to prevent the house from collapsing over the cliff.  There is a difference in the breadth of alternatives to consider such as moving the house back from the bluff.  It also requires a deadline for submitting the plan  after the “trigger” distance is reached.  When this happens there will not be much time.  The Commission further asked if six feet leaves enough stable ground for any heavy equipment that might be required to perform the work.  Mr. Sourati assured the Commission six feet is adequate.  After further discussion and with no public comment (note:  there was a letter from an abutter read at the last hearing asking if the work could not commence until after October 15 while they are still here for the summer) a motion was made to close the hearing at 1:43 PM.  The motion was seconded and unanimously approved.  A second motion was made to approve the revised plan as presented with the following special conditions: 
1. The amended site plan dated 8/7/19 is approved with 125 cubic yards of beach nourishment.

2. The Tea Lane Nursery re-landscaping plan dated 3/22/13 is approved to repair the access roadway down the bank to the beach.

3. No on-going maintenance of the beach nourishment or river rock is permitted under this Order of Conditions.

4. If at a future date the Owner wants to perform maintenance or add beach nourishment a new Notice of Intent shall be filed.

5. When the top of the Coastal Bank and/or bluff erodes to a point of approximately six feet from any part of the dwelling, retaining wall or deck the applicant shall provide a managed retreat plan to the Commission within 30 days.  

6. The Commission reserves the right to inspect the coastal bank and beach to assess how the beach nourishment and river rock is performing.  If it is determined by the Commission that the work is not performing as planned (i.e. as beach nourishment without adverse impacts to the resource) and is performing more as a coastal engineering structure thus adversely affecting the resource area and its environs, the Commission may require the Owner to remove the work and restore the area to its condition prior to the work or implement any other exit strategy as may be deemed necessary.  If it is determined the work is not performing as planned, a restoration and exit plan shall be determined among the Commission and Owner within 30 days of this decision.

7. 310 CMR 10.30(3) of the Wetlands Regulations, promulgated under Massachusetts General Laws Chapter 131, Section 40, and Section 2.05 (4C) of the Chilmark Conservation Commission Rules & Regulations, promulgated under the Chilmark Wetlands Protection Bylaws, requires that no coastal engineering structure, such as a bulkhead, revetment, or seawall shall be permitted on a bank, or on an eroding bank, at any time in the future to protect the project allowed by this Order of Conditions.
The motion was seconded and with no further discussion passed unanimously with four in favor.
CERTIFICATE OF COMPLIANCE SE 12 – 678; SWB Limited Partnership;                             8 Greenhouse Lane; AP 33-30:  Chuck H. explained this is for the original Order was issued in 2013 to nourish the beach with matching river rock, create a temporary road down the coastal bank for the excavating equipment and re-vegetate the bank.  The work was successfully completed as conditioned.  He recommend issuing the Certificate with the work in full compliance and on-going conditions # 4, 6, 7.  A motion was made to accept the recommendation and issue the Certificate.  The motion was seconded and unanimously approved with five in favor.
DISCUSSION CHRIS ALLEY FOR AARON BROWN; SE 12 – 827; 33 Turtle Cove Rd.;      AP 14-11:  Mr. Alley explained an Order was issued in November 2018 for a driveway and well in order to develop a vacant lot for Aaron Brown.  He read a letter dated 7/9/19 outlining the specific changes that are proposed and supported by the revised site plan dated 7/9/19.  Chuck H. shared photos of the site after a rain storm that corroborated the recommendations.  After discussion of the specific changes and potential impacts to the resources a motion was made to declare the changes as inconsequential and needed to the approved plan.  The motion was seconded and unanimously approved.  A second motion was made to approve the changes as presented.  The motion was also seconded and unanimously approved with five in favor.  
DISCUSSION SE 12 – 712; DAMON AND LUIZA VICKERS; 18 Spruce Gate Rd.;                 AP 35-1.7, 1.8, 1.9:  Mr. Vickers explained an Order was issued in 2014 to Paul Hornblower for a view clearing project in Squibnocket Farm.  There are three zones of permitted clearing for a wetland and wetland buffer zone.  A Certificate of Compliance was issued in 2016 allowing for on-going maintenance with conditions # 2-11 intact, the specific requirements that a licensed arborist perform the maintenance work and that the work be done prior to May 1 or after   October 15 – to protect the bird nesting season.  Mr. and Mrs. Vickers presented recent photographs and pointed out the vegetation has already grown back after the spring pruning to a point that inhibits their water view.  They asked if they could turn the wetland and two buffer zones as outlined in the Order to a meadow.  The Commission reviewed the Order and suggested filing a new Notice of Intent for a proposed different view maintenance plan.  It further pointed out that approval is not guaranteed and that most of Area 3 is on their neighbor’s property and the Order would require a letter of consent for any work done on their land.  The Vickers’ agreed and thanked the Commission.
CERTIFICATE OF COMPLIANCE SE 12 – 759; SQUIBNOCKET FARM, INC. CAUSEWAY; AP 35-1.30, 17.3, 17.4, 21, 22, 23:  Chuck H. reviewed the supporting documents that accompanied this request as follows:  As built site plan 8/28/18; Engineer’s Certification for Causeway 10/20/18; Engineer’s Certification for approach roads; As built photographs June 2019.  Upon discussion Chuck H. recommended the project is in complete compliance and a Certificate should be issued with on-going conditions # 2, 3, 6, 8, 9, 10.  After brief discussion a motion was made to accept the recommendation and issue the Certificate as outlined.  The motion was seconded and unanimously approved with five in favor.
TOPICS NOT ANTICIPATED BY THE CHAIR.  Commissioner Broyard discussed the email sent by Mr. Labaree following last meeting’s approval of the two Orders of Conditions that satisfied the Enforcement Order for unpermitted clearing done on his and his neighbor’s property.  She suggested a larger discussion should take place when the full Commission is present to discuss how the Commission responds to violations.  The Commissioners present agreed.
ADMINISTRATION:

Signatures:



Order of Conditions SE 12 – 841; SWB Ltd. Partnership; AP 33-30.



Order of Conditions SE 12 – 845; MacIsaac; AP 33-117. 

Order of Conditions SE 12 – 846; Ocean View Farm Rd.; AP 19-40. 

Certificate of Compliance SE 12 – 678; SWB Ltd. Partnership; AP 33-30.

Certificate of Compliance SE 12 – 759; Squibnocket Causeway;                   AP 35-1.30, 17.3, 17.4, 21, 22, 23.                 

The review of the draft July 17, 2019 meeting minutes was postponed to the next meeting.

The next meeting will be September 4, 2019 @ 12:30 PM.

With no further business to discuss the meeting adjourned at 2:45 PM.

Respectfully submitted by Chuck Hodgkinson, C.A.S.
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